Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

June 9th, 2022, 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance: (this was a remote meeting due to the illness of the managers, so everyone was attending via the phone)
· Bill Biedenbach – President 
· Tom Wall - Vice President

· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary
· Paul Bryan – Director at Large
Owners in attendance: Tania Torruella  (#504), Beth Corso (#101), Ted and Cindy Stacy (#406), Joanne Caridis (#601) , Bud Chappell (#503)
Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:02 a.m. E.S.T. 
Pre-meeting announcement
Bill Biedenbach made an announcement that while in the past owners could weigh in with questions and comments at any time during the meeting for this meeting any owner who wants to speak on the subject at hand would have three minutes to do so.  Once the three minutes are concluded their time is over.  There are some strong opinions on the subjects at hand and we feel this is needed to make sure the meeting is orderly. 
Disposal of the old minutes
Moved by Tom Wall and seconded by Paul Bryan that the minutes of the last board meeting be approved and disposed. Approved unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· We are currently around $35K over budget due mostly to increased insurance costs along with  some unanticipated building maintenance costs. 
· Property insurance over $30K over budget. 

· Building maintenance about $7.5K over budget
· Will need to be careful with our budget but should be ok unless there are more unexpected expenses but if we are on budget for the rest of the year we will carry over around $20,500 vs. a normal year carrying over about $35,000
Manager’s Report 
· Bench for paver area on South lawn has been ordered but will not arrive until September or October

· There was some parking on the yard during Memorial Day weekend but nothing major.

· Despite the fact that the Sea Grapes have been trimmed there were still several instances of people urinating in that area. 

· Electrical panels in units continue to be upgraded

· Some insurance companies will not cover units with the GTE/Sylvania panels.
· approximately $1300 to replace (but like everything prices are going up)
· If you aren’t sure about what to do, talk to Kirk

· Voters Certification Forms – Still have twelve units that have to fill this out and send into the manager’s office to be kept on file.
· Proof of insurance – still two outstanding. 

· Elevator will need work next year so we need to budget accordingly for next years budget

· Doors are rusted and will need replacing

· Floor has some significant gouging as well. 

· Fence by Northwest side of garages has had an opening made for golf cart parking complete with a sign designating it. 
· New pool sign with all of the updated rules has been installed.

· Fire inspector for New Smyrna Beach came back as a follow up
· Inspector was quite complimentary overall. 

· Requirement to have street address numbers to be seen from the beach really have no good place to be installed so the inspector said we are ok for now. 
· New umbrella covers are now in place

· We have repair pieces for the frames now as well

· We also have two extra umbrella covers on site.

· Air conditioning parts are potentially a problem for this summer with parts not available. 

· Kirk has worked proactively to have some back up suppliers to have options should we need parts this summer. 
· Bill brought up that several people have had food and drink in the pool and that this will need to be monitored.  

Old Business
· Sign committee report (a group put together to investigate options for replacing the Watermark sign as you enter the property).

· The committee was headed by Beth Corso along with Bill Dunn, Sharon Wall and Nancy Greene

· The group wanted to have an attractive, more modern, aesthetically pleasing sign which would still have the phone number included. 

· The committee presented two options with bids to the board
· One option was a two post sign that is similar to what we currently have

· Second option is more of a monument type sign and this is the one that the sign committee is recommending.

· Question about light locations and they will be towards the base facing up illuminating the sign. 

· Tom Wall thanked the committee for their work and job well done

Motion made by Tom Wall, seconded by Ron Laramy to accept the bid of $7,691 for the new sign recommended by the committee.  Motion carried unanimously. 

· Pending the decision on the tennis court, this cost could be rolled into a total assessment, but on its own the cost could probably be covered with existing funds. 

· Tennis Court/fence repair or removal discussion

· Owners questions/comments
· Tania asked a a point of clarification how exactly we were defining “repair” and how do we define “removal”
· Beth brought up that the tennis court, while only used by four people at a time is a very visible amenity and she believes that we should move forward with resurfacing etc. 

· Joanne wanted to make sure that pickleball was being considered in any fix to the tennis court. 
· Bill answered that as we are using the terms our working definition is:
· repairing is tearing up the current court to the sub layer.  Re-compacting the sub layer and then putting all new asphalt on top of it.  This along with all new posts, net and fencing. 
· We have bids on this option ranging from around $60K to over $85K

· Resurfacing is grinding down the current surface and then resurfacing it etc.  

· We have a bid for this (which does not include replacing the fence which is needed regardless and which would cost around $20K or more) of approximately $15K
· The contractors who could do this have recommended against it as it wouldn’t last very long at all. 

· Removal means tearing the entire court and sublayer out.  Hauling all of the materials away.  Extending the sprinkler system to this area and sodding the entire space.  Basically removing the tennis court and replacing it with lawn. 

· Total cost of removal, haul away, sod and new sprinklers would be approximately $27K

· Jim suggested we put out an official vote asking the owners to vote to on whether or not they want the tennis court removed. 

· It would take a 2/3 majority (24 votes) of the ownership to have the court completely removed.  

· If this option doesn’t get the votes needed, then it’s up to the board to decide on repairing.
· And Ron mentioned in answer to Joanne’s question, that pickleball lines would definitely be included in any scenario where the tennis court is repaired. 
· Paul suggested that we have a vote on all three options, (replace, repair or remove).  

· Paul also brought up that we should make sure ownership realizes that we most likely will have some additional assessments coming in response to the recent Florida legislation that will no longer allow associations to choose not to have a reserve account. 

· Bill reiterated that this is a fact that we will need to carry a reserve starting in 2024.
· Jim mentioned that for the first year this will double our monthly HOA fee, to build the reserve, but the monthly HOA fee would not be that large going forward. 

· Jim responded that as it relates to the tennis court, the only thing that really would need a formal vote for would be to remove the court.  If this wouldn’t get the necessary votes then it would be up to the board on how to repair. 
· Tom suggested that we have two options up for a vote.  Repair/replace or remove. 

· Bill brought up an option to do a ranked choice vote of three options (repair, replace or remove)

· This option would basically ensure that no option would get the 24 votes necessary to pass so it wouldn’t really make sense. 

· After MUCH spirited discussion regarding what a vote would look like:
Motion was made by Jim Greene to put out a formal vote regarding a simple “Yes” or “No” to remove the tennis court.  This motion was seconded by Paul Bryan. Motion was unanimously approved.  

· The vote will be accompanied by an informational page sharing everything we know regarding the cost to remove or the costs to replace. 

Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 11:02 a.m. EST

